TOWN COUNCIL

September 4, 2003

(as amended on November 24, 2003)
A special meeting of the Town Council was called to order for the purpose of holding a public hearing at the Jamestown Philomenian Library, 26 North Road at 7:23 PM by Council President Kenneth G. Littman.  The following members were present:

David J. Long, Vice President

Julio J. DiGiando

Guy J. Settipane

absent:

Claire M. Ferguson 

also present were:

Maryanne Crawford, CPA, Town Administrator

Arlene D. Petit, Town Clerk

A.Lauriston Parks, Esq., Town Solicitor

also present for the hearing:

David Pritchard

James Archibald

David Laurie

Daniel Lilly

Harrison Wright

Richard Condon

Dennis Owens

PUBLIC HEARING

1) Proposed Harbor Management Ordinance (continued from August 12, 2003)

Council President Littman reopened the hearing regarding the proposed Harbor Management Ordinance and the proposed Comprehensive Harbor Management Plan at 7:10 PM.

Council President Littman stated that all sections of the proposed Ordinance have been reviewed; however, he would take additional comments.

The following individuals commented on the possibility of renting or loaning out private moorings:

Daniel Vieira

Harrison Wright

David Pritchard

Discussion ensued regarding Section 6 (g), whereby private permit holders may not allow any vessel other than that described in the application to use the mooring permitted for more than three (3) consecutive days…. 

Patrick Bolger asked if the proposed Ordinance would be turned back to the Harbor Commission for any changes to be made.

Council President Littman stated that although public comment has been taken, Council members have not yet expressed their opinions regarding the Harbor Management Ordinance.  The Council will review the Comprehensive Harbor Management Plan and then discuss the Ordinance and adopt it as presented or discuss any proposed changes and the procedure to be followed.

The Council reviewed information previously discussed at prior hearings.  There being no further public comments, it was moved by Council President Littman, seconded by Councilor Settipane to continue the hearing on the Proposed Harbor Management Ordinance to September 8, 2003 at 7:30 PM at the Jamestown Philomenian Library.  So unanimously voted.

2) Proposed Comprehensive Harbor Management Plan 

Council President Littman opened the hearing on the Proposed Comprehensive Harbor Management Plan (Plan) at 8:00 PM.

Harrison Wright noted changes on the Comprehensive Harbor Management Plan:

· Page 39 - East Harbor:  Mooring Zone
change: Type 2 waters to Type 1 waters

· Page 40 – Conservation zones

change the second sentence:  The north conservation zone, which is nearly as larger as than the transient………

· Page 40 – Conservation zones

add: Type 4 waters

Additionally, Mr. Wright stated that water types are correct in the charts; however, there was a misprint when preparing the text.   Mr. Wright noted that because the adoption of the Plan has taken so long, some of the dates should be changed.   Through the Jamestown Comprehensive Plan, matters of public access and issues relating to downtown parking have been deferred to the Planning Commission and the Parking Committee and matters relating to Fort Getty have been deferred to the Recreation Department; this is acceptable by CRMC.

Daniel Lilly suggested that the Council move forward and allow CRMC to accept or make recommendations for changes.

Harrison Wright noted that the Town could operate with the Plan as adopted by the Council while addressing issues and concerns of the CRMC for up to one year.

Council President Littman stated that he would be taking comment on each section of the Comprehensive Harbor Management Plan.

I.  Introduction

Patrick Bolger addressed section (E) Goals for the Future.  Mr. Bolger stated that it has not been clearly identified what expenditures fall under this budget.  Also, under Goal #3 the Town is required to follow the general laws and the guidelines of CRMC and the Army Corps of Engineers.

Daniel Lilly asked to have infrastructure and shore based assets more clearly defined.

Harrison Wright commented that there was a list of 19 items listed in the Comprehensive Plan from 1995.  However, the Commission did not feel that this should be in the Plan; but, rather, should be worked out between the Town and Harbor Management.

Joyce Lorenson stated that under Administration, the Chief of Police as Executive Director is not spelled out in the Ordinance.  Additionally, Ms. Lorenson asked what is meant by harbor facilities generally as mentioned under Responsibilities.

Harrison Wright stated that in addition to the docks, bulkheads and boat ramps, responsibilities would also pertain to beaches.

Councilor Settipane stated that there has been a shift in the hiring practices.  The Plan now indicates that the Town Administrator hires the executive director and harbormaster on the recommendation of the Harbor Commission, leaving the Council out of the procedure.  Councilor Settipane suggested keeping the present language, which states that the Council makes the appointment on the recommendation of the Town Administrator.  

Council President Littman indicated that the language should be the same as is in the proposed Ordinance.

Councilor Settipane inquired if the Executive Director would be drafting the preliminary budget in corporation cooperation with the Harbor Management Commission for presentation to the Council.  

Richard Condon stated that this is discussed in the Background section and indicates the present procedure. The Ordinance covers how to proceed in the future.

Councilor Littman noted that the Town Administrator has made recommendations on how the budget will be developed.

Councilor Settipane requested clarification on the authority of Harbor Management.  Councilor Settipane asked if it is the intent of Harbor Management to maintain regulatory power in all aspects with the exception of the infrastructure portion.

Richard Condon stated that the answer was essentially yes.  The budgeting process of the infrastructure would be under the control of the Administration; however, the input for that funding could come from the facilities committee.  The Commission would retain the management of the Harbor Management part of the budget.

II. Jamestown (Conanicut Island) Description

Daniel Lilly presented copies of pictures of East Harbor waters prior to any Harbor Ordinance and how far out East Harbor extended at that time.  Mr. Lilly stated that the 1,000’ line was randomly set and should be addressed by the Council.

Councilor Settipane stated that the restrictions put on the wood pile pier by the Department of Interior regarding the dedication to recreation use and the mixed use endorsed by Town funding is not mentioned in this area.

Harrison Wright noted that the information relating to the use of the pier is in the issues section of the Plan.

Patrick Bolger asked if the Town-owned waterfront structures mentioned in the Plan are the only structures that will be funded from the Town infrastructure budget.  There is a tremendous disagreement on what is and is not infrastructure.  This should be defined clearly.  

Richard Condon stated that this is an inventory of the structures as they are today.  It is not to imply that it cannot change.  Budgeting and Funding and issues relating to the latter part of this plan will be expanded.

Harrison Wright noted that this is something that the Building and Facilities is working on.

Joyce Lorenson stated that the waterfront parking section is ambiguous and confusing.  Also, Ms. Lorenson stated that the mooring data used is confusing because some data is from 1998, 2001 and 2002.

Daniel Lilly stated that plan does not discuss private moorings or mooring areas.  It also does not discuss swimming or windsurfing areas. 

Harrison Wright informed the Council that those areas are discussed on page 22.

William Munger, Cole Street, suggested that the Plan does not reflect the Harbormaster’s report of 2001, where he indicates that there are 62 moorings outside of the Town’s jurisdiction.  These moorings are seaward of the 1,000’ line.  Zone D in the graph on page 21 includes moorings that are outside of the Town’s jurisdiction.

Harrison Wright noted that those moorings are under the Town’s jurisdiction.  The Town charges fees and regulates them, CRMC and RIDEM are aware of them.

Councilor Settipane requested that the Town Solicitor review whether the Town has jurisdiction over the 62 moorings outside of the 1,000’ line.

George Shephard stated that recreational mooring areas such as Head’s Beach, Park Dock and Cranston Cove have been omitted from the Ordinance.  

Harrison Wright answered that those areas are not defined by CRMC as recreational mooring areas because they do not have parking or pump out capabilities.  These are considered informal mooring areas.  

Mr. Shepard stated that the CRMC Guidelines define an area where four or more recreational boats are docked as a mooring area and must be included in the Harbor Management Plan.

The Town Solicitor stated that it dos not include riparian moorings.  Mr. Harsh noted that CRMC does not define riparian moorings; therefore, it will be necessary for CRMC to decide that particular issue.

Richard Condon stated that one of the reasons that the Commission did not designate those locations as mooring areas was because they would require RIDEM downgrading the water quality.

Daniel Lilly encouraged the Council to declare these areas as mooring fields.

Councilor Settipane inquired why the number of moorings in areas such as the Shores Beach and Park Dock were not included in Section F.  This Plan should identify these problems and work towards solutions.  Councilor Settipane indicated that there are over 20 non-riparian moorings in the Shores Beach alone.

David Pritchard stated that Zone E encompasses that entire West Shore.   

Harrison Wright noted that Park Dock, Cranston Cove and other areas are expansive and it is hoped that RIDEM will look at these areas.

Council President Littman indicated that issues concerning moorings are discussed in the next section of the Plan.

Councilor DiGiando noted that it is described in the chart by Zone not by specific area.

Richard Condon stated that the issues section should have a mapping of those designated mooring zones.  

Harrison Wright stated that the initiative lies with RIDEM and CRMC.  We have asked RIDEM to put in writing specifically how this should be addressed.  They have not done that.

Daniel Lilly requested that moorings outside rights-of-way be addressed and defined.

Councilor Settipane inquired if there was a map showing the zones.  

Harrison Wright stated that the map is used with mooring applications.  

III Issues and Implementation

Richard Anderson, West Reach Drive, noted that Appendix A-4 indicated that East Ferry is classed as #3 high intensity boating and West Ferry is classed as #2 low intensity uses.  Mr. Anderson stated that in the definition from the Red Book for #3 high intensity boating, the highest priority used for type #3 waters – marinas, mooring areas and public launching facilities, goes to recreational boating.  The Plan incorrectly states that the highest priority goes to commercial fishing, which is inappropriate for type #3 waters.  Mr. Anderson stated that the Red Book Section 200-3 should be the controlling document.

David Pritchard stated that the Community Comprehensive Plan expresses that the Town has a desire to maintain the area as a working waterfront.  It might be appropriate to specifically mention the wood pile pier. 

William Munger stated that the Goals and Policy section regarding East Harbor needs additional discussion.  Mr Munger commented that the Town must decide if they will take over jurisdiction of moorings installed prior to the 1989 Ordinance which are outside the 1000’ line.  

Council President Littman noted that the Town Solicitor will be providing an opinion on the 1000’ line.

Richard Condon stated that the recommendation made is to conform to the requirements of RIDEM and the CRMC unless some other mutually satisfactory solution can be found.

William Munger suggested that as the island grows we should be bringing Fort Getty to the next level.  There needs to be more detail in identifying access.  Additionally, there should be a mooring field plan utilizing the accesses that we have.

Harrison Wright noted that the Fort Getty Master Plan talks about the Recreation Department being in charge of the development of Fort Getty.

Richard Condon suggested increasing municipal use of Fort Getty as well as West Ferry.  

The Town Administrator informed the Council that the Fort Getty Master Plan should be updated and discussed with the Town Planner, Recreation Department and Town Administrator.

Councilor Settipane inquired how much detail should be put into the Plan and, if necessary, can issues be added.  Councilor Settipane stated that the Harbor Comprehensive Plan should be similar to the Community Comprehensive Plan.

The Town Solicitor suggested that the Plan is viewed by CRMC as being to the Harbor and the harbor facilities exactly what the Community Comprehensive Plan is.  It should general in nature to give room and flexibility for needed changes.

Councilor Settipane stated that the sections on moorings and implementation in the Ordinance has changed dramatically by adding new subclasses to our mooring permit categories.  The most significant being waterfront rights and easements and entitlement to moorings.  This is not addressed in the moorings section of the Plan for implementation.  

Harrison Wright noted that this is an attempt to clarify the granting of mooring rights to people who are a part of an association in coastal waters, who together, own land and pay taxes on it.  

The Town Solicitor stated that the policy is to provide as many mooring spaces for residents and non-resident boaters as is appropriately feasible, while at the same time, conforming to the requirements of CRMC and RIDEM.  

David Laurie noted that another issue that is important is the idea of riparians loaning moorings to individuals on the waiting list.  Another issue would be who would get those moorings.  Perhaps the best moorings should be given to people that have a hard time accessing those moorings and to create a commercial mooring field outside or at the farthest limits because they have the ability to run launch service to those moorings.

Harrison Wright noted that the Ordinance allows for the loaning of moorings to take place by permitting the Harbor Commission to grant the right of people to lend moorings.  However, in most of the cases that is a mater of policy and not needed in the Ordinance or Plan.

Councilor Settipane inquired why the mooring field was shifted in the East Harbor mooring zone by the movement of marker G “11”.

Harrison Wright stated that the Ordinance lists G “11” as the boundary marker of the mooring zone.

Richard Condon noted that when putting the Ordinance together, the Commission was not aware that the Coast Guard had moved the boundary marker.  

Harrison Wright noted that G “11” is located well outside the harbor’s 1000’ line.

Harrison Wright announced that he and David Pritchard will be writing letters of resignation effective September 30th.

It was moved by Council President Littman, seconded by Councilor Long at 9:50 PM, to continue the public hearing to September 8, 2003 for the selection of a future date.  So unanimously voted.

Attest:

Arlene D. Petit     

Town Clerk   

c:
Town Council Members (5)

Town Administrator

Town Solicitor

Administrative Circulation
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